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In this month’s newsletter

Chairman’s Chat – Colin’s Chairman’s Chat
Compass Sport Trophy Qualifiers
GLOSS ranking requirements

Fixtures for February
Chairman’s Chat  

Hi everyone,

Since the last newsletter, it’s been a really busy month of local events.  It’s been great to see so many events in HAVOC and neighbouring areas, and great to see so many HAVOC runners competing.

On January 10, we held our first mid-week Street ‘O’ of the year at Pilgrim’s Hatch, just North of Brentwood.  Paul Beckett had planned some excellent courses starting from the Rose & Crown pub, on the Ongar Road.  There were 28 runners on the night, plus 2 running it later in the week, including 10 HAVOC competitors – one of our best ever Street ‘O’ turn outs !

The next Sunday, saw a major DFOK event at Westerham in Kent.  This was a good area, with long challenging courses, and 17 HAVOC runners competed.

The following weekend saw our own first forest event of the year at Langdon Hills.  This event had been in doubt in early December, but a team of HAVOC members had worked hard over Christmas to make sure the event went ahead.  David Float had planned some good, testing courses on the hilly terrain, and almost 140 runners took part.  It was great to see so many HAVOC members on the day, with 21 competing, and a further 6 acting on the day as Officials or helpers.   Thanks to everyone who helped deliver such a good event – the 7 people working ahead of the event, and all those who helped on the day, to make the event run so smoothly.  Special thanks also go to Chloe and Susan Fowler, who helped one of our older members, Keith Ryder, who had a fall on his course, with Chloe sacrificing her run.  Keith was fine afterwards, but grateful for all the help.  Keith had actually created the first Orienteering map of Langdon Hills 40 years ago.

As we look forward, our next HAVOC event is a Steet ‘O’ event, next Wednesday, at Hornchurch, organised by Seb Parris (one of our new members), starting from the Optimist Tavern in Upminster.

The next major club event will be the Compass Sport Trophy match on February 18, where HAVOC will be competing against the other smaller East Anglian clubs at Kings Forest near Thetford.  This is one of the few chances in the year to run for your club, rather than just as individuals, and it’s always a fun social event.  As one of the smallest clubs competing, we need as many of our members competing as possible, with the best 13 scoring over the full range of courses.  Guy Lidbury, our Captain, is co-ordinating how we can best spread our entries over the courses, so please help him.  It will be very hard to beat the likes of NOR or SOS, but we’ll do our best to beat as many of the other clubs as possible.  This may be our year for glory !

For 2024, we have scheduled 4 full forest events, a summer GLOSS event, and our ongoing Street ‘O’ series of probably 9 events.  Please consider whether you would be able to help plan, organise, or help out, at any of these events, so we can share the workload around the club.

That’s all for now, have a great 2024, stay healthy, and enjoy your Orienteering.

Colin Jackson

Our Next Events
Our next forest event is not until 2nd June – at Hornchurch Country Park.  We don’t have any further details yet – these will be populated nearer the time.  
Many of you will have run at Hornchurch many times before, but for those of you that haven’t, the terrain description from the last race there, a GLOSS in 2022, was:
On the site of the former RAF Hornchurch, this country park has a mixture of ecological interest as well as heritage. The area has been landscaped with blocks of woodland, lakes, open and rough-open areas. A mountain biking trail has been created along with a horse-ride in the south-western part of the area, known as Ingrebourne Hill. There are surfaced and unsurfaced paths throughout the park. Some structures from the RAF days can still be seen including pillboxes and Tett turrets. To the east is the Ingrebourne River and its flood plain which is a haven for birdlife. Further east are the Berwick Glades and Woods. The former is a relatively newly planted woodland and the later the site of old gravel workings much of which is overgrown by scrub.
Normal helper discount will be available if you can help out.  

Our next street event will be in the joint SOS/HAVOC series, a night street O event in Hornchurch.  As you know, these are primarily street O events, although some route choice may include off road options. New member Seb Parris has planned the courses and will organize on the night.  The event will be run using the MapRun software, which gives instant route map and split times for post race analysis and doesn’t require physical controls (although we normally tie controls in with bits of physical street furniture like fire hydrant signs, lampposts or post boxes).  If you would like to give the event a go, but are worried about the technology, or want to borrow a head torch to run with then let me know.  Entries now open on RaceSignUp.

Volunteer planners and organisers, or people to assist with course planning or organising, are always welcome for the street orienteering and forest orienteering events.  Please contact the club secretary, Paul Beckett (secretary@orienteering-havoc.co.uk ) for more information or to volunteer.  

Specifically, our GLOSS race this year is looking for volunteers.  Planner and Controller cannot score points in the competition, so if you were not intending to run, or won’t have achieved the minimum 2 BOF ranking scores for the year before that event, but can do either of these roles then that would be ideal!  The event is scheduled for Sunday July 14th, at Bedford’s Park.
Last Month’s Review
Just 20 events in our local two areas to start the year, but HAVOC had representation in 16 of them, and logged 87 runs across them.  We had 27 different members running in at least one event.  Last month I wrote that we had potentially broken our recent history record for the most runners at any event, with 21.  Well, we matched that again this month with 21 runs at Langdon Hills, plus help from a host of other members.  We were close to getting a full house of participation from the club!  Well done everyone, great start to the year.

That Langdon Hills event was our first forest event of the year of course.  I had volunteered to plan again (remotely), but realistically I couldn’t have done this without the incredible efforts of Colin, Graham, Paul and Janet, in various aspects of the planning job.  It is a fairly tricky area to plan in with distinct areas separated by roads, that would require manned crossings for the shorter courses.  Add to this the steep slopes and bramble infested main area and it is a bit tricky to get the right mix of length and complexity for all the different courses.  It was clear I didn’t get it fully right!  We had a few complaints that some courses were too long, and out of guideline, some were too short, some were too difficult and some were too slopey!  But, also had some positive reviews of the courses, appreciating the route choice and different terrains and vegetation used.  Looking back I probably should have routed the green course into the NW area, and avoided the run round the central area to shorten its length.  I didn’t do this as didn’t know for sure whether we would then need additional manned crossing points.  But, all in all - lesson learned!  Was interesting to compare my courses to the following week at the SOS Highwoods event. The finish times were largely similar, but I thought the courses at Highwoods were much easier, with most controls just off paths, so maybe I had made my courses too difficult?  Despite all these issues, we had an incredible turnout from the club, both in terms of runners and helpers, which really goes a long way to rewarding the time put in to prepare and run the event.  Thanks to all of you!  I had to rush off midway through the event, so wasn’t there for the fall by one of our older members, and the heroic efforts from Chloe to give up her run and help him back to the finish.  Thanks Chloe – your efforts are very much appreciated.
Earlier in the month we also had our first night street O of the year – a run round Pilgrim’s Hatch, to the north of Brentwood.  We used MapRun again, which is now fairly established with only the odd glitch.  The courses, though quite linear at times, did have some good route choice in places, and provided a nice challenge in the dark.  We saw the best turnout from HAVOC at one of these events – 9 runners, plus Paul as planner/organiser. 

Two other events with double digit representation from HAVOC – the Westerham SEL event by DFOK, and the aforementioned SOS Highwoods event.  Different ends of the spectrum in terms of cost – with parking the Westerham event was more than double the cost of the Highwoods one!  It is interesting to see how clubs consider the pricing of their events, and the potential impact that has on participation numbers.  I suspect that participation is largely due to what other events are on on the same day, and the quality of the area as much as anything.   But when you go to as many events as I do, the lower end of pricing is always preferable!

New Year’s Day saw most HAVOCs doing the Hilly Fields event, by SOS.  This included a roving Father Christmas control, and an unmapped Christmas tree control.  I went to the Mote Park event – a more straightforward 70s and 80s score event, which was very well represented with 100 or so runners trying to run off the festivities of the night before.
To quickly review some of the other events I went to this month: The SLOW street O at Chelsea was interesting in terms of sightseeing – Harrods and the Royal Albert Hall for highlights on my route, but there were also some annoying “clues” – one of which took me ages to find even though I was in the correct place, and one of which I never did – again, even though I was in the right place!  As orienteering is more about navigating between controls rather than searching for the answer when you get there, I am not sure this is the fairest of approaches!  There are no physical controls at these events – you have to write down the answer to a clue on your answer sheet.
The Kent Night Cup at Tilgate Golf Club the same week, took an alternative approach.  The controls were largely placed in easily visible and accessible positions, and it was the navigating between them that was the tricky part.  Each control was dumbelled with another for bonus points, so it was a very important route planning exercise to maximise your score in the hour.  I tried for one control too many and was late back, rendering a lot of my previous running irrelevant as I lost a good proportion of my score in penalties!
The last Kent Night Cup of the month at Jeskyns required a long walk in to the area, as parking was in a “local” pub.  This pub has a waterlogged sloping field as it’s car park.  I think most people who parked there needed help departing as their cars bogged down in the mud (mine included), so I was pleased I wasn’t one of the last to depart!  The event itself was reasonable, although I forgot it was 70s and 80s at the beginning so went and punched three controls that then didn’t count!  That, and a couple of searches for controls and poor course planning, meant I finished well down the field.

Other News

I think there is only one name left on the BOF “lapsed” membership, so if that is you, and you want to renew then don’t forget.  Please visit: https://www.britishorienteering.org.uk/news/6289 for further details.
Our Compass Sport trophy qualifying round at the Kings Forest event, on February 18, 2024 is fast approaching.  Guy is finalizing details for which course to enter.  Entries close at the weekend, so please remember to enter before then.  The event is hosted by SUFFOC, and will include teams from CHIG, HAVOC, LOG, NOR, SOS, and SUFFOC.  The winning team will advance to the final.
Save the Date for our annual HAVOC club dinner.  This is going to take place on 5th May this year, at the usual venue of The Sprighouse, Corringham (formerly the Shell Club).  I will put further details on the website when they are available, but the evening is likely to include the usual attractions of awarding the club championship trophies, a speech from our chairman, and a free raffle.  
With the GLOSS series approaching in late June/July, now is the time to start considering how your BOF ranking points are looking.  As you know, a ranking score is only valid for a year, so will drop out of your record after that.  For GLOSS, competitors need to have at least two ranking scores in the year prior to GLOSS starting to qualify for a handicap (otherwise a set score is given for each completed GLOSS run).  Therefore, if you have less than two runs since June 2023, then currently you wouldn’t get a handicap.  So, if that is you, but you want to score, then the way to ensure your best chance is to run in a couple of ranking events before the GLOSS series.  Similarly, although BOF only takes your top six scores to calculate your ranking, GLOSS takes an average of all, so a bad run isn’t necessarily a bad thing for GLOSS purposes!!!
Team HAVOC and Club League
We had another five events qualify for the HAVOC league this month – scheduled events at Westerham and Highwoods, and another three due to strength of entry, at Pilgrim’s Hatch, Kings Wood and Langdon Hills.  That now puts us at 30 events for the year, with the top 11 races counting currently.  There are still 5 more scheduled races, plus any that attract 6 or more HAVOCs to score in the league, so positions are not set yet.  However, defending champion, Paul, is looking to make it two in a row, as he has already amassed 13 top scores, 12 of which would count (the other would have to be transferred to another category, so reducing value to 75%).  He therefore holds a perfect score after 11 events, and is 46 points clear of Mike in second place. Jenny continues to lead the women’s category, and is currently well clear of Chloe in second.  Amelie has moved up to second in the junior champs, but is still a way off brother Charlie in first.
The next scheduled events in the HAVOC league are:
	18/02/2024
	Kings Forest
	CST
	SUFFOC

	21/02/2024
	Hatfield Peverel
	Night
	SOS

	25/02/2024
	Ash Ridge
	SEL
	HH


The four way tie at the top of the participation league has been broken, with Colin and Guy now leading the way, one clear of Jenny and Zbig.
One new entry in the BOF ranking list this month, as Susan Fowler gets her first ranking score.  Almost an exact half way split for the other members, with half improving their position, and half falling down the table.  It is a bit skewed at the lower end, where if you do not have a full six complement of runs to score, adding one increases your points and position immensely, and losing one has the opposite effect.  Myself and Zbig were the highest climbers this month for runners with 6 scores – Zbig gaining 58 places and 43 points, me 62 places and 47 points.  
This Month’s Highlights
The Compass Sport trophy Qualification round is the main event this month.  This is our annual opportunity to pit our wits against the other small clubs in our region, as we battle it out to be the champion club for East Anglia.  Obviously it is difficult for us to compete with the other clubs who can be four times our size but still qualify for the Trophy competition, but we always give it our best shot, and normally create an upset for one or two of our competitors.  But, you never know – maybe this is our year?  Guy is finalizing the courses we all need to run to maximise the club’s scoring opportunity, so make sure you get your entry in, and good luck to all for the run itself.

We also have our next street O of the season, this time planned and organized by one of our newer members, Seb Parris.  It will be based out of a pub in Hornchurch, so why not come along, show him your support, and enjoy a run in the streets followed by a celebratory drink in the host pub.
Two SE League events coming up – GO at Redlands, and HH at Ashridge.  We had a chance at promotion two years ago, and despite there not being results for the last three events, I think we will be close to the top of the table again this year, as we have seen some excellent participation, and results in general.  So, you never know, if we get good results in the remaining events of the year we could be challenging for promotion again.
As usual at this time of year there are loads of midweek events – Kent Night Cup, SLOW night O, street O series from MV, LOK and SLOW, and SOS’s next event in our joint series at Hatfield Peverel.
There are also lots of choices of events at the weekends, although quite a few night events this month.  A full listing is shown in the next section – Local Fixtures.
Local Fixtures

These are the fixtures in our two regional associations for this month.  This is taken from the BOF website, but please check before travelling to any, in case of last-minute changes.  And, please remember that most events are pre-entry only at the moment, and entries may close early if restricted entry levels are reached.
	Thu 01/02/24
	Mole Night Event
	MV
	Reigate Priory Park
	 

	Sat 03/02/24
	Rowney Warren Night event
	WAOC
	Rowney Warren
	 

	Sat 03/02/24
	DFOK KOL 6
	DFOK
	Buckmore Park
	 

	Sat 03/02/24
	HH Saturday Series - Sherrards park Wood
	HH
	Sherrards Park Wood
	 

	Sun 04/02/24
	Rowney Doubler-Night and Day
	WAOC
	Rowney Warren
	 

	Sun 04/02/24
	GO SEL event & Southern Champs (UKOL)
	GO
	Redlands
	 SE League event

	Tue 06/02/24
	LOK London Street O Series
	LOK
	London
	 

	Wed 07/02/24
	HAVOC-SOS Street-O Winter Series No.8
	HAVOC
	Hornchurch East
	 HAVOC event

	Thu 08/02/24
	Kent Night Cup 16
	SAX
	Kings Wood
	 

	Sat 10/02/24
	SO - SOG S1 - Chailey Common (north)
	SO
	Chailey Common North (Red House Common)
	 

	Sun 11/02/24
	NOR - Bylaugh and Bawdeswell
	NOR
	Dereham
	 

	Thu 15/02/24
	Kent night cup 17
	SAX
	Walderslade
	 

	Sun 18/02/24
	CompassSport Cup Heat
	SUFFOC
	King's Forest
	 Compass Sport Trophy heat

	Tue 20/02/24
	Mole Winter Series
	MV
	Redhill
	 

	Wed 21/02/24
	SOS-HAVOC Midweek Winter 9
	SOS
	Hatfield Peverel
	 HAVOC/SOS series

	Thu 22/02/24
	Kent night cup 18
	SAX
	Perry Wood
	 

	Sat 24/02/24
	Royal Hospital School Night Event
	SUFFOC
	Royal Hospital School, Holbrook
	 

	Sat 24/02/24
	SO - SOG S2 - Eartham Wood (south)
	SO
	Eartham South, Slindon
	 

	Sat 24/02/24
	SN Saturday Series
	SN
	Hindhead
	 

	Sun 25/02/24
	HH SE League - Ace of Herts, Ashridge
	HH
	Ashridge
	 SE League event

	Tue 27/02/24
	SLOW Night O Series
	SLOW
	Wimbledon Common
	 

	Thu 29/02/24
	SO Kent Night Cup 3
	SO
	North Ashdown
	 

	Sat 02/03/24
	SO - SOG S3 - Cowdray Forest & Burnt Place
	SO
	Cowdray Forest & Burnt Place
	 

	Sat 02/03/24
	HH Saturday Series Mardley Heath
	HH
	Mardley Heath
	 

	Sun 03/03/24
	SAX National event
	SAX
	Knole Park
	 

	Wed 06/03/24
	HAVOC-SOS Street-O Winter Series No.10
	HAVOC
	Basildon
	 HAVOC event

	Thu 07/03/24
	DFOK - Kent Night Cup 20
	DFOK
	Shoreham Woods
	 

	Sat 09/03/24
	Midland Champs (UKOL) and BUCS individual
	NOR
	Sandringham
	 

	Sat 09/03/24
	SO - SOG S4 - Abbots Wood
	SO
	Abbots Wood, Polegate
	 

	Sat 09/03/24
	SAX KOL event
	SAX
	Kings Wood
	 

	Sun 10/03/24
	BUCS Relay
	CUOC
	Trumpington Meadows
	 

	Sun 10/03/24
	NOR - Bawsey
	NOR
	Bawsey Country Park
	 

	Tue 12/03/24
	SLOW London Street O Series
	SLOW
	West Hampsted
	 

	Thu 14/03/24
	Kent Night Cup 21
	SAX
	Knole Park tbc
	 


Links:

HAVOC website

www.orienteering-havoc.co.uk 
HAVOC facebook page
www.facebook.com/pages/Havering-South-Essex-Orienteering-Club/277659605610134 

EAOA website


http://eaoa.org.uk/
SEOA website


https://www.seoa.org.uk/
British Orienteering

www.britishorienteering.org.uk 
Fabian4 (entries)

www.fabian4.co.uk 
Racesignup (entries)

www.racesignup.co.uk
SI Entries (entries)

www.sientries.co.uk
The Orienteering Foundation
www.orienteeringfoundation.org.uk
Street-O style basemaps 
www.openstreetmap.org  

MapRun UK


www.maprun.uk
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